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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:03 p.m., on Wednesday, February 1, 2006 in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

MOMENT OF SILENCE IN MEMORY OF TRUSTEE WILLIE V. McKNIGHT

Board President Wilkerson called for a moment of silence in memory of Trustee Willie V. McKnight who passed away on January 21, 2006.  

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

Phil McCaffrey 

Vacancy from Area #3 – Vallejo

Others Present:

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D., Vice President, Academic Affairs

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative & Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources 

James G. Mitchell, Ed.D., Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President/Governing Board 

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Dr. Perfumo advised the Board that under “Employment 2005-06” of the Human Resources section of the Consent Calendar, the Dean, Counseling/Guidance and DSP position should be deleted.

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Claffey for approval of the agenda with the above deletion. The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

The following speakers spoke about online instruction and the benefits of eCollege, in particular:  

--Mary Gumlia – comments about teaching and developing courses online from a teacher’s perspective as well as the user friendly platform and success of online courses from a student’s perspective.  

--Laura Maghoney – comments about her experience teaching and setting up online classes, stability of eCollege, i.e., no server problems and a 24/7 helpdesk.  

--Ann Willer – comments about her experience teaching online courses at Cal State, Fullerton,  migration from one online system to another including costs and associated problems, i.e., transferring data, losing data and service provided by the Blackboard platform in comparison to eCollege.  If Solano were to decide on a migration, Ms. Willer encouraged the District to proceed slowly over a three-to-five-year plan.  

6.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED)

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Tara Norman, Governing Board Representative reported that:

--in the absence of ASSC President Chris Duran during the first few weeks of the semester, Shawn Bee, Legislative Advocate, has been acting as chair of the ASSC meetings.

--on January 24, Dr. Shirley Lewis provided training on shared governance procedures, Brown Act, as well as information on student government roles and responsibilities.  

--at the first official meeting of the semester, on January 31, Dr. Lewis administered the oath of office where students signed contracts accepting their roles and responsibilities. Training on parliamentary procedure was also provided. 

--students are assigned to 17 student and campus-wide committees.

--all student Senate seats are nearly filled.  

--ASSC and Inter-club Council (ICC) will host Club Promo Day on February 15, 9 a.m-1 p.m.   The first ICC meeting of the semester will be held on February 2.  

--Board members were invited to attend the 6th annual Mardi Gras/Monte Carlo night on Friday, February 24, 6-10 p.m., in Building 1400.

The following ASSC Senators present in the audience introduced themselves:  Jose Ramirez – Diversity Affairs Senator;  Bert Thornton – Fine Arts/Behavioral Sciences Senator; and Anna Sawyer - Humanities Senator.  Mr. Thornton thanked the Board for the many improvements to the College campus and expressed appreciation to Dr. Lewis for her great leadership.  

(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that a joint meeting of the Academic Senate and Educational Administrators was held on January 23 at which time discussion was held on the 2006-07 institutional priorities and  effectiveness of communication with the instructional unit.  After discussion, it was jointly decided that the list of institutional priorities should proceed to the Executive Council for review.  Training on Student Learning Outcomes (SLOs) was also conducted. 

(c)
Shared Governance Council

Jay Field, Vice President of Technology & Learning Resources, indicated that he would not repeat information provided in reports already given by other groups and therefore highlighted the following from the January 25, 2006 meeting: 

--review of Human Resources Board policies whereby Dr. Mitchell distributed proposed revisions for comments from constituent groups

--discussion of TV and Cinematography Lab Technician position

--review of the Board agenda

--re-advertisement of Human Resources Director position and a new committee needs to be appointed  

--new personnel and changes in Fiscal Services including a new Assistant Director of Facilities – Lucky Lofton, new Accounting Specialist - Deidre Moss, new Accounting Technician II - Bonnie Hendryx  

--good report on Marge Trolinder’s health and that she is almost back to work full-time 

--Cynthia Simon, CSEA President, requested that Solano’s hiring practice be reviewed as the hiring process is very time-consuming which can lead to losing good candidates.  

--SGC members agreed to email their area reports prior to the meeting with the goal of spending more time on business items.  It is hoped that the SGC can better accommodate some members’ schedules and keep to a one-hour meeting, if possible.  

(d)
Superintendent

· Presentation of Fourth Degree Black Belt Certificate to Dr. Jimmy Tanaka

As an introduction to this recognition, Dr. Perfumo acknowledged Dr. Jimmy Tanaka and his wife, Peggy, for their phenomenal accomplishment of climbing  Mt. Kilimanjaro (the highest free standing mountain in the world) in Tanzania, Africa during the Winter Break.  In order to receive the Aikido Yodan (fourth degree Black Belt), Dr. Tanaka successfully passed the written examination and then the practical examination in Tokyo, Japan.  In addition to the Aikido 4th degree Black Belt, Dr. Tanaka has also been awarded the Judo 7th degree Black Belt, Jujtsu 6th degree Black Belt, Karate 2nd degree Black Belt for a total of 19 Black Belt degrees.  Notwithstanding all of Dr. Tanaka’s personal achievements, the greatest compliment to him is the success of his students; therefore, Dr. Tanaka introduced  the following SCC team members who presented the City College of San Francisco Invitational Team Tournament trophy to Board President Wilkerson and Superintendent-President Perfumo:  John McNitt,  Rheo Reroma, Ricky Abdelaziz, Michael Abdelaziz and Jenny Mena.  Solano Community College is equal to Stanford in the number of times each school has won the award.  Board President Wilkerson presented the Aikido fourth degree Black Belt certificate to Dr. Tanaka.   Dr. Perfumo also recognized two faculty members--Isaias Jacobo and Charlene Snow--amongst the numerous judo students who filled the audience to honor Dr. Tanaka.   

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--the Board is invited to an Artists’ Talk/Reception on February 13, 1:30 – 3:00 p.m., in the Dorothy Herger Gallery, titled, “Old Stomping Grounds,” which is an exhibition of work by former  Solano College art students.  The show runs February 1-28, 2006.  

Chuck Eason, Director of the Small Business Development Center (SBDC), spoke about the 2006 SBDC Resource Guide, copies of which were provided to Board members and sent to all Chambers and major cities in our District.  Mr. Eason informed the Board that he recently learned that the SBDC will receive increased funding of $10,000 for economic development through the Chancellor’s Office starting July 1.  

--a letter was received from Women’s Soccer Coach Jeff Cardinal expressing appreciation for the financial support provided so that Andrea Salvador and he could attend the All American Banquet in Philadelphia recently.  Ms. Salvador was selected National Player of the Year.  Dr. Perfumo shared with the Board a copy of the program showcasing Andrea Salvador and Solano 

College.  Dr. Perfumo congratulated Coach Cardinal for his leadership and Andrea on her outstanding efforts and for her future at CSU, Fresno.

--Dee Alarcón, Superintendent of Schools, has invited the Board members to a dinner on February  23, 6-9 p.m., at the Government Center in Fairfield.  The purpose of the dinner is to coordinate efforts to assist local government and school leaders with implementing strategies to prevent childhood obesity.

--John Farley, Chief Meteorologist at NBC Channel 11, has contacted us about becoming one of its weather stations.  NBC needs power and internet connection in Fairfield.  NBC would install and maintain the weather station at no cost to the College.  Mr. Farley’s letter indicated that SCC would receive weather information and SCC would be mentioned several times a week in newscasts.  After a brief discussion, the Governing Board expressed support of the proposal and directed Dr. Perfumo to pursue the matter, including a legal review of the proposed contract.  

--she (Dr. Perfumo) is working with Chancellor Stan Arterberry (Chair) on the Northern California Chief Executive Officers  Conference Planning Committee.  Two of the main topics of discussion will be: (1) cost containment of health/welfare for community college districts in California as well as and what  is being done nationally and (2) changes in accreditation over the last three-year period.  

--she attended the National Council for Higher Education Accreditation (CHEA) conference in San Francisco on January 24 and 25.  Issues included reauthorization of the Higher Education Act and accountability. There has been a movement from peer-based assistance in accreditation to more punitive actions across the nation.  Dr. Perfumo reported that some states are considering legislation to act as a “hammer.”  Dr. Perfumo stated that conference attendees learned that accreditation must be data/evidence based and that strong research must be established at institutions as well as much work must be done yet on Student Learning Outcomes.  

--the Dean of Counseling position will be re-advertised as the two finalists accepted positions at other institutions.   

--she will attend an accreditation team workshop on February 3 for West Los Angeles College.  

Dr. Perfumo and Professor Anne Bevilaqua will serve on the same team.

--the next Faculty Coffee will be held on Thursday, February 9, 9-11 a.m. 

--she continues to mentor PUENTE student, Aaron DeGuzman.  

--she has been invited to be one of three panelists regarding the development and growth of biotechnology in Solano County at the Hilton on Wednesday, February 13, 7:30-9:30 a.m. 

· Bond Update

Scott Colt, Program Manager, called the Board’s attention to the following:  (a)  we are currently out to bid for the Vallejo Center with a due date of March 3 (possible addendum); (b) Buildings 700/800 and annex  project was taken to the Department of the State Architecture (DSA) for final approval (If DSA-approved, item would be brought to the Board at the February 15 meeting.); (c) Building 400 – DSA final plan approval of construction drawings scheduled for February 7, 2006; (d) master planning for the Sports Complex is in progress with completion anticipated in March 2006; (e) Building 1700 -  negotiating design contract - programming to start later this month/early March; (f) Building 1400 -  schematic design in progress.

Mr. Colt informed the Board about the loss of water service to the campus recently as a result of encountering an unknown branch line off of the main water supply.  Mr. Colt showed slides of piping on campus, particularly around 1800B and areas flooded due to heavy rain.  Mr. Colt reported that the water leak occurred parallel between the tennis courts and the gymnasium.  He indicated that water was pumped out of the eight-foot deep, 400-foot trench that was almost full and the repair was done.  In addition, a major leak in the existing heating/hot water system was discovered.  It is anticipated that the complete repair and crossover can be done this summer.   

Mr. Colt also showed slides of the Vallejo Center property in an attempt to address a question raised by Trustee Ubalde at the last meeting concerning fencing and a gate in relation to the College’s property.   

Dr. Perfumo reported that she had a meeting with Kitchell staff and their Vice President on Wednesday morning.  An outcome of the meeting was the suggestion that once a month a meeting could be held with a subcommittee of the Board and Kitchell in a more informal detailed setting to review the various aspects of Bond projects.  Dr. Perfumo noted that when the Board Audit Committee met with Kitchell and District representatives, it was very helpful in re-benching of Bond projects.  Dr. Perfumo suggested Board representation on the subcommittee from all three major areas—Vacaville, Vallejo and Fairfield.  Board President Wilkerson stated that he would get back to Dr. Perfumo on this concept.  

Mr. Colt indicated Kitchell met with the Design and Construction Team for Buildings 300, 500 and 1500 to discuss the items that need to be completed before returning to the Governing Board for final acceptance. 

Dr. Perfumo indicated that a tour of Building 1500 can be arranged at 6:00 p.m. prior to the February 15 meeting for the Governing Board.  

Trustee Claffey asked Kitchell to provide the Facilities Department with a diagram of the pipe locations on campus in the event digging needs to be done in the future.  Mr. Colt indicated that drawings with dimensions will be provided. 

Trustee Claffey expressed concern about workers wearing safety equipment while working in the ditches.  Trustee Ubalde also expressed safety concerns  for workers performing their jobs in the 

ditches.  Mr. Colt informed the Board that work was shut down during really bad weather conditions and assured the Board that Kitchell is working very carefully, within the safety standards of CAL-OSHA and operating in accordance with the law.

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of January 18, 2006

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2005-06; Gratuitous Service

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings

(d)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution 05/06-26

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the Consent Agenda (with the deletion of the Dean, Counseling/Guidance and DSP). The motion passed unanimously.

8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Board Vacancy – Trustee Area #3

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo, Superintendent/President, reviewed the options available to the Board for filling the vacancy in Trustee Area #3 created by the untimely death of Willie V. McKnight:  (a) order a new election or (b) make a provisional appointment within 60 days from the date of the vacancy. Dr. Perfumo recommended that the Board direct staff  to advertise to fill the vacancy and make a provisional appointment to fill the remainder of the unexpired term for Trustee Willie McKnight.  Board members were provided with the proposed process for a provisional appointment based on the same process used when Trustee Gerie Bledsoe resigned at which time the Board appointed Board President Wilkerson.  

Dr. Perfumo also reviewed details of the proposed process for a provisional appointment.  If the Board approves the process, a press release would go out on February 2 to all major newspapers.  

Interviews of the applicants and the appointment would be held at the March 15 Board meeting.  

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Claffey to approve the process established 

for an appointment by the Governing Board to fill the unexpired term of Trustee Willie McKnight in Trustee Area #3. The motion passed unanimously.

(b)
Administrative Leadership Group Meet and Confer and Superintendent/President,    2005-06

Jerry R. Wilkerson, SCC Governing Board President, presented this item recommending that the Board approve a cost of living adjustment on the salary schedule for all employees in the Administrative Leadership Group, including the Superintendent/President, in the amount of 4.23%, effective July 1, 2005. The Administrative Leadership Group will participate in a District-wide Health Cost Containment Committee. 

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde  to approve a cost of living adjustment for all employees in the Administrative Leadership Group, including the Superintendent-President, in the amount of 4.23% percent effective July 1, 2005 as recommended. The motion passed unanimously. 

Academic Affairs

(c)
Department of Labor Community Based Job Training Grant

John Urrutia, Dean of Business and Computer Science, gave a presentation on the Department of Labor Community Based Job Training Grant for review and approval by the Governing Board. This two-year grant, in the amount of $1,260,000, will be used to support the development and implementation of the Community Based Insurance Careers Program.

Jane Thompson distributed copies to the Board of an explanation of the DOL grant, including how the grant came about and involvement of Rockridge Partners in the development of survey  instruments.    Board President Wilkerson requested that, in the future, information such as this explanation be provided to the Board prior to the night of the meeting.

Dean Urrutia explained that Rockridge Partners (selected by the State Advisory Committee) has been involved with the project since its inception and they will be doing outreach for the 20 community college districts and/or 1,000 employers and program management along with customer assistance and tech support.   Dean Urrutia stated that there is no set percentage for the contract for Rockridge Partners as it is a performance-based contract. 

Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to Dean Urrutia, Professor Thompson and all faculty and staff for the “tremendous job” all have done in submitting the grant proposal.  She also 

acknowledged the many letters of support for the project, including a letter of congratulations from Senator Diane Feinstein. 

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Vice President Keith to approve the Department of Labor Community Based Job Training Grant. The motion passed unanimously.

(d)
2005-2006 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract CIMS-5695 Resolution 05/06-27

Michael G. Jacobs, Interim Dean of Fine Arts/Behavorial Sciences, and Doyleen McMurtry, Ed.D., ECE Coordinator, presented to the Governing Board the 2005-2006 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract CIMS-5695 for the purchase of instructional materials and supplies for the Child Development Program in which the total amount payable pursuant to the agreement shall not exceed $2,338.00.

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the 2005-2006 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract CIMS-5695, Resolution No. 05/06-27. The motion passed with the roll call vote as follows:
Student Trustee Advisory Vote--Makenzie Spillner concurred.

AYES–Trustee Claffey, Vice President Keith, Trustee Ubalde, Board President Wilkerson

NOES–None                     

ABSENT—Trustee Honeychurch, Trustee McCaffrey 

(e)
Community Services Spring 2006 Instructors and Classes

Charles Shatzer, Associate Vice President of Workforce and Community Development, presented a list of proposed Spring 2006 Community Services Vistas Classes and Instructors for approval by the Governing Board.

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde  for approval of the Community Services Spring 2006 Instructors and Classes. The motion passed unanimously.

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Proposed Classified Class Specifications – Webmaster 

James G. Mitchell, Ed.D., Interim Director of Human Resources, presented the proposed classified class specifications for a new Webmaster position on which concurrence has been reached with CSEA and reviewed by the Shared Governance Council (SGC). The class specifications will be included in the CSEA collective bargaining group and the salary placement for positions in these class specifications will be Range 20.

This item will return for action under the Consent Calendar at the February 15, 2006 meeting.

(b)
Revised Class Specifications – TV & Cinematography Lab Technician

Dr. Dreibelbis expressed appreciation for the forward movement on the TV and Cinematography Lab Technician position, the efforts of Dean Michael Jacobs and Vice President Jones and offered his assistance in facilitating anything dealing with this position.  

The class specifications will be included in the CSEA collective bargaining group and the salary placement for positions in these class specifications will be Range 13. Dr. Mitchell indicated that the class specifications have also been reviewed by the SGC and have met with concurrence from CSEA.  

This item will return for action under the Consent Calendar at the February 15, 2006 meeting.

(c)
eCollege and Alternative System Management Support

J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D., Vice President of Academic Affairs, and Sarah Nordin, Online Coordinator, presented an overview of current online technology support and in-house support to the Board for information.  Copies of the PowerPoint presentation and a document entitled, “Growing by Degrees” were distributed to Board members.  Salient points covered in the presentation were growth of the program, cost of ownership, detailed aspects of in-house and outsourced models, additional costs of a new platform, quality and value of Solano’s current online program, ramifications of using an in-house or Blackboard system; advantages of continuing with eCollege, online course information and technology planning for today (Enterprise Resource Planning System).  
(d)
Rockridge Partners, Inc.

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented to the Board information on the proposed agreement with Rockridge Partners, Inc. to provide management, outreach & technical services for the District in conjunction with the Community Based Insurance Career Program (CBICP).   

Trustee Ubalde expressed concern about the opportunity for others to be considered.  Trustee Claffey expressed concern that there did not appear to be any upper limit or percentage of the total grant of the amount that they can charge.  

Dean Urrutia stated that Rockridge Partners was the prime contractor in the actual development of the DOL grant proposal in conjunction with the insurance committee formed by the Business Education Statewide Advisory Committee (BESAC).  Dr. Perfumo informed Trustee Ubalde that the statewide committee selected Rockridge Partners and clarified that Solano Community College is the fiscal agent for not only SCC but the other community colleges that will have insurance certificate programs as well.  

Dean Urrutia clarified that in the full grant, there are line items that identify budgetary constraints in addition to the narrative that must be submitted describing what we have done to meet our obligations under the grant.  Dean Urrutia assured Trustee Claffey that the personal 

services contract with Rockridge has a limited total amount not to exceed $905,000.    

This item will return to the Board for action under the Consent Agenda at the February 15, 2006 meeting. 

(e)
Discussion of Citizens Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC) Membership

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Governing Board President, led a discussion on membership of the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC) stating that  we don’t have anyone on the CBOC that has field-related experience in construction and project management.  Board President Wilkerson proposed that the CBOC be expanded by two or three people, specifically with people in the industry that can help us through this process.  Dr. Perfumo indicated that it might be helpful to bring back information on the scope of the CBOC.  Interim Vice President Hendrickson cautioned about having representatives on the CBOC with the expectation that staff or contractors would be responsible for reporting to them on administrative construction details.  Interim Vice President Hendrickson spoke about the purpose of the CBOC to ensure that monies are spent for the purposes of the ballot language and the roles of CBOC members.  

Board members expressed support for Board President Wilkerson’s proposal indicating that the expertise of experts in the construction field would be beneficial to the CBOC and create better oversight.  Trustee Claffey stated that the craft unions should be approached to see if they are interested in having some of their members serve on the CBOC.  Trustee Keith suggested that two rather than three representatives should be selected to serve in an effort to keep an odd number membership.  

It was the consensus of the Board that staff find people for the Board to consider for the additional two seats on the CBOC similar to the process used for other CBOC members and that the roles of CBOC members be made clear at the outset.   Interim Vice President Hendrickson stated that a review of any adopted rules and regulations for the conduct of CBOC members would be done to ensure that procedures are followed properly, and he will bring this information back to the Board. Names will be submitted to the Board in the near future for the Board to make a selection on the two new CBOC members.  

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Vice President Keith stated that she was very happy to see the number of Solano College people attending the funeral of Trustee McKnight to pay tribute to him and share with his family.  Vice President Keith described Fay McKnight as an “incredible lady” with such grace and poise.  

Trustee Ubalde also thanked the staff and Board members who attended.  Dr. Perfumo announced that Pat Cordry continues to work on dates for a memorial service to be held in the campus theater as Dr. Perfumo stays in communication with the family to coordinate dates.  

12. 
ITEMS FORM THE BOARD

There were no items from the Board.

Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 9:08 p.m.

13.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: James G. Mitchell, Ed.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers – Local 39

(b)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation


Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 54956.9: 


1 potential case

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 9:17 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:56 p.m.

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 9:57 p.m.

15. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken during Closed Session. 

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:58 p.m. in honor of Trustee Willie V. McKnight.
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